Protocol for taking photos of Flanks and Tailstocks for SPLASH

One objective of the SPLASH project is to attempt to assess the impact of certain human activities on humpback whales across their North Pacific range, and to look for relative differences between sub-groups within that range.  Some of this may be done with various analyses of the tissue samples collected, however, some will be attempted through the examination of images of individual whale’s flukes, tailstocks and flanks (for evidence of entanglement, ship strike….etc.).  Collecting images of flukes is covered elsewhere, but the following describes the procedure for collecting images of flanks and tailstocks, as many collaborators may not do this in their regular work.

When collecting these images, it is imperative to remember to always take them of every whale whenever it is in the appropriate position relative to the photographer.   This is the only way to insure an unbiased sample.  If you ever find yourself looking at an animal with unusual scars on its flank or tailstock and thinking that you must get pictures of it, then this means that you are probably not getting these images of all whales routinely, and therefore biasing the sample.  In order for these comparative analyses to work, we must get these images from all whales whenever they are in an appropriate position, whether the whale is scarred or completely clean.

Photographs of the flanks of whales are best taken when directly perpendicular to the flank on the highest arch just before the terminal dive.  The distance from the whale, and focal length of the lens, should be adjusted to capture the flank in full frame.  Figures 1a and 1b are examples of good flank shots.

Photographs of the tailstock are best taken from directly abeam of the whale, or slightly ahead, looking back at the flukes.  The photograph should capture the fluking dive at the point when most of the tailstock is showing.  This is usually when the fluke is still on its way up.  Figures 2a and 2b show good examples of tailstock photos.  A good time to collect these photographs is when paralleling alongside for a biopsy.  Those teams that are not collecting biopsies need not make an intentional effort to obtain these photographs, but you should take the pictures opportunistically, whenever the whales are in the proper position relative to the photographer.  Photos of tailstocks coming at the photographer are also acceptable (figure 2c).  However, photographs from slightly behind will not work (figure 2d), as the insertion of the fluke into the tailstock, and the leading edge of the fluke must be visible.  You do not need to photograph both the right and left flanks and tailstocks of each individual.  We are assuming that there is no reason for one side of the whale to show more scarring than the other. 

These images should be obtained during the process of collecting other SPLASH samples, in particular the biopsies.  We believe that a suitable sample of flank and tailstock images can be collected without devoting extra time to acquiring them.

Figure 1a
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Figure 1b
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Figure 2a  (full frame is best)
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Figure 2b (if a sequence of shots are taken, you often get a portion of the fluke pattern)
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Figure 2c  (tailstock images taken from directly ahead are fine)
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Figure 2d  (not a good image as photographer is behind perpendicular)
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